 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 6)
Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 

The Meadow Room on  

Monday 21st November 2016 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT


COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR BOOTH
CLLR K SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK)


1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr Arnott.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Tuesday 11th October 2016. Some minor amendments and typos were discussed and agreed. The minutes were signed by the Chairman, Cllr Dymond.

3. Declaration of Interests:  Cllr Haig stated that she owns a property on The Street and matters relating to The Street would likely be raised during the meeting.

4. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner started the discussion by explaining that residents living on The Street had come to the meeting to talk about the traffic and speeding through the village. He said that the only thing that seemed to slow the traffic is the peacock! Residents are very concerned that many cannot even use their front doors safely. He said that many residents are in favour of bollards, and if something is not done soon then the fear is that someone will be killed. 

Another resident said that everyone living in The Street is keen for something to happen. The date for the Cobham Traffic management measures is still not set in stone and the feeling is that these measures will still not be enough. The resident said that Cobham is becoming a total rat run, particularly when there is problem on the A2.  He said that residents may even be prepared to contribute towards calming measures but they would need to know what the options might be and how much they might cost. 

Cllr K Smith said that many of the measures considered in the past would be in previous minutes. It was then suggested that all these suggestions be pulled together so that we are not starting from scratch with ideas, and those that have already been disregarded, we can ignore. Clerk to action.
Cllr Dymond explained that sleeping policeman have already been looked into and KCC Highways warned that the vibration of vehicles going over them would be too great for the old houses in the village. 

One resident said that a stolen car recently crashed through her garden at 00.30 at 80mph and stopped 2 metres from her house. The vehicle was being pursued by police. The driver of the stolen vehicle managed to escape. She said that she had lived in the village 6 years and this was the second time a car had crashed into her garden.  

Cllr Dymond explained that the resident had been helping with Speedwatch, the group that had worked hard in monitoring traffic and producing reports that were sent through to KCC. PCSOs also came into the village fairly regularly along with our Community warden. As a result of this, and the meetings that the Parish Council held with KCC Highways and Speedwatch team, the current traffic management proposals which will soon be implemented came about.  

One resident questioned why it was taking so long to have these measures implemented. Cllr Dymond agreed that it had all taken too long. There had been a number of staff changes at KCC and an invoice dated August was finally received by the Parish Council at the end of September, despite numerous calls and emails. 
A lengthy discussion ensued and a number of suggestions and concerns were discussed: 

· People driving on the pavements is damaging properties and it is felt that bollards are the only thing that will stop drivers from doing this.

· Large kerbs are another possibility and this has been looked into previously.  However, this option is hugely expensive as the road would need to be lowered.  If funding could be found then it could be an option.

· Some villages have the visual effect of two big gates so people know they are in village. 

· Traffic lights at both ends of the village to control the flow of traffic. 

· It is thought that give-way signs encourage people to speed and get through as quickly as possible. 

· We need to discourage people from using the road completely. 

· Some villages have speed camera markings painted on the road so that people think there is a speed camera.

· The question was asked as to whether width restrictors have been looked at or physical bollards
· The addition of grass banks opposite Cobham Primary School has been considered.  This would visually give a more 'villagey' look. 
Cllr Booth explained that there are lots of options and CPC has looked at so many over the years. He suggested reviewing previous options and putting together a document detailing the options and any reasons why ideas may have been rejected. 

Cllr Dymond added that the documented options could then be presented to GBC and KCC. Cllr Dymond offered to approach KCC with the completed list.

Clr Dymond suggested that a meeting with Parishioners and KCC be arranged so Parishioners can share their ideas.  
Cllr Dymond also explained that the crossing patrol lady had been asked by a lorry driver to move parents and children against the wall so he could mount the pavement. 

It was noted that when Gay Grimes started Speedwatch she and the team recorded incidents and injuries. It was suggested that this be started again. 

A parishioner also said that all incidents involving HGVs should be recorded to the Traffic Commissioner based in Eastbourne. 

Cllr Dymond thanked everyone for voicing their ideas and opinions. She said that information would be gathered detailing previous suggestions regarding the traffic, and a meeting with parishioners and KCC would be arranged in the new year. She said that the traffic management measures that have already been paid for will also be implemented early in the new year.

Cllr Haig said that there is an issue with cars driving along Halfpence Lane too fast and entering the village at speed. Local residents at Forge Cottages park their cars in front of the house to protect the house, often resulting in damage to parked vehicles. 
One villager, who has lived in the village for 25 years, explained how it is too dangerous to use their front door. People walking along the pavement are getting knocked by wing mirrors – a child's head could be hit. The traffic in the village is absolutely awful and something must be done. The villager has been told that they could not have a bollard outside the house because of pushchairs or wheelchairs being unable to get past on the pavement. 

One parishioner said that we need to look at the bigger picture, including Halfpence Lane and Sole Street. In Cliffe, chicanes have been installed every couple of hundred meters for a significant distance. The addition of chicanes through Cobham would discourage drivers from cutting through the village. 

Cllr Dymond stated that the traffic issues need to be considered right out to Meopham.

Cllr B Smith said that, in some ways, Sole Street is even worse as the traffic flows down Henhurst, across A2 and up through Sole Street and the volume of traffic using this route is increasing.   

Parents have raised concerns regarding the area by The Darnley Arms. They feel they are taking their lives and the lives of their children in their hands walking down this part of the high street.  Cars drive up on pavement and they have to move children out of the pathway of the cars. Drivers slow down in certain areas but then speed up again to get through. Parents are open to any form of traffic calming to make it a safer place to live, including the addition of multiple chicanes and traffic markings. One parishioner said that lots of parents were unable to attend the meeting but lots of people will get involved.  

Solutions used in other parts of the country were also discussed. In the West Country, villages have a variable speed limit running from one end of the village to the other, encouraging people not to speed through. Variable speed limit restrictions are expensive to install. In London roads are closed if it is shown that they have become 'rat runs.'  Closure of the affected roads is done during rush hour between 8am to 9:15. Cobham has two entrances and exits onto / off the A2 and this causes a lot of the problems.  

One resident asked whether she could have a bollard outside house as continual kerb mounting is damaging her property. Cllr Dymond said she would discuss these specific concerns with KCC.

The issue of cars parking outside the Church was also discussed. One particular car is there all the time. Cllr Dymond said that cars parked there should be reported. 

It was reported that the porch canopy at Mill House was hit for the second time in two years. Cllr Dymond explained that a meeting with Cllr Bryan Sweetland had been arranged for the next day to discuss the possibility of further bollards along this stretch. 

Cllr Haig raised the issue of the flooding caused by blocked drains in The Street to see if anything can be done about this along with the litter problems in Lodge Lane. New drainage was put in 30 years ago to address the flooding problems but the problem has re-occurred due to the drains having dropped. 

Cllr Dymond confirmed that all problems, concerning the drainage have been listed and sent to KCC.  KCC has responded by stating that the problems are not bad enough for them to come out to. The list has been re-sent to KCC for further review. A parishioner offered to clear the fly tipping in Lodge Lane.
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Cobham Traffic Management

Covered already.

Flooding in Sole Street

Cllr Blackett confirmed that there has been no update from KCC. 

Sunken drain covers in The Street

Repair of a third sunken drain cover is scheduled.  

Halfpence Lane overgrown vegetation

The gateway to village has been revealed after being covered for six years. The gateway is on the verge and not on a chicane as is the case in some villages. 

Blocked gullies along The Street

The gullies to the north of the street are still blocked. Cllr Smith has unblocked the gullies by The Leather Bottle and will complete the top gullies. The drain by The Leather Bottle has been unblocked.
Unsuitable for HGVs sign at Henhurst Road

Cllr Smith circulated some examples of possible signage. Cllr Smith suggested requesting some additional wording be added to the sign on the A2 sliproad approaching the Henhurst Road roundabout. Clerk to action. 

Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park

KCC has agreed to cut and clear the footway but, to date, this has not been started. Clerk to ask KCC for an update
Yeomans and Manor Rd

A resident has complained to the National Trust (NT) headquarters regarding the over-grown hedge. Photos were also sent and NT agreed that the cutting of the hedge is something that needed to be done and that it will be looked after in future. 

Jeskyns (parking) 

Cllr B Smith said that this has not been too bad recently.
It was suggested that the Parish Council put pressure on the Forestry Commission to drop the parking charges. Cllr Dyer said it was very unlikely that that would work. The Parish Council lobbied the Forestry Commission long and hard to resist the charges but the Forestry Commission’s response was that they had to be self-funding. Cllr K Smith said there were two years of meetings about car parking charges before they were finally implemented. Cllr M Booth said he would write a letter and send a draft round. 

Parking outside the Church

One parishioner said that this area was donated by Lord Darnley for church parking. The current signage is ambiguous and not official. It was thought that things had improved with fewer cars parking here. However, there is a white vehicle parked in this area on a regular basis. 

Cllr Booth suggested that the pathway should be widened to slow traffic down. 
Cllr Dymond said that parking on the pavement is the issue, not the parking in the road.   She said that the Parish Council would keep an eye and have a word with people doing it. 

One parishioner asked what the harm is if people don’t have parking outside their property.
Cllr B Smith said that it gridlocks traffic when there are problems on the A2. 

Cllr Gabbitas asked why is there is such a long dropped kerb outside the church. Cllr Dymond explained that this was to assist entry to the church for funerals and wedding cars. 

Knotweed

A letter has been sent to The Ship requesting that the knotweed is dealt with.

Dogs on leads/pick up after your dogs

Signs have gone up
Defibrillators

The committee has sat to discuss our bid. However, we have not heard whether the bid has been successful. 

Cllr Dymond suggested that training on the use of the defibrillators may be required.

Bulb planting

Cllr Dymond will be contacting Cllr Arnott to make arrangements for bulb planting.
Litter issues

Litter picking dates to be arranged. First date to be confirmed for Spring 2017. 

Concerns were raised regarding the litter and fly dumping in Lodge Lane which is a private road. The latest fly dumping in Lodge Lane is a bed and fridge. A parishioner offered to take the rubbish to the dump.

Cllr M Booth said he would be happy to collect litter and if we had vouchers to dispose of rubbish. It was explained that individuals would need to register their own vehicles.  

Benches

Cllr M Haig said that all the benches are in one area and asked if it was possible to have one on the lower field by the apple orchard. Cllr Ben Smith said he would look into this and would also try to do the remaining repair by January. 

Police & Crime Commissioner meeting

Cllr Dymond said that other local rural councils would like to hold a meeting. To accommodate a larger meeting a larger meeting venue will need to be booked. 

Cllr Dymond also mentioned Country Eye - a mobile phone app that can be used to report fly tipping, holes in the road and any other relevant issues. Clerk to post details of the app on the Parish Council website and Facebook page. People would to be encouraged to make use of this app.

Caravans at Nells Café

The caravans, that were on the site, have been moved on. Remove from agenda.
6. Ongoing Items
Playing Fields

Nothing to report. Cllr Booth kindly mowed the playground lawn after our gardener stepped down. 

Footpaths

Footpaths have been scanned and will go onto website. Clerk to action. In addition, large A3 signs, detailing the footpaths, will be placed on the village noticeboards. Cllr Booth offered to laminate the signs. 

Transport

It was reported that there are currently five drivers on the rota. 

Cllr Dymond said that she recently used the minibus on an additional date to take parishioners to Bluewater. 

Planning

Ref No 20160857 - 23 Sallows Shaw, Cobham, Gravesend, Kent DA13 9BP
Erection of a two storey rear extension

CPC has no objections.

Ref No 20160926 - 37 Scratton Fields, Cobham, Gravesend, Kent DA12 3AS
CPC has no objections.

Ref No 20160423 - 39 The Street DA123BX
Application for Listed Building Consent to repoint front elevation and chimney breast, removing cement mortar and replacing with NHL 3.5 @ gauge 1 lime 3 sand with bucket handle finish. Replace a small number of damaged bricks with identical reclaimed bricks.

CPC has no objection.

Ref No 20160852 -  Poolmerick Round St, DA13 9BA

Erection of a two bedroom detached dwelling with a basement and garage.  Parking space and new access drive.

CPC objects to this application for an additional dwelling within the Metropolitan Green Belt which, it is felt, will lead to further undesirable and detrimental infill within this rural parish.

The purpose of the basement accommodation is not defined and the plans do not indicate which trees have preservation orders, however it appears all will be removed.  The neighbouring property (Basant) has a line of trees adjacent to the proposed building and some mature specimens with TPOs some 4-6 meters away; the depth of the basement may adversely affect the roots as to make them unsafe.  We understand an officer will make a site visit in order to determine whether further technical surveys are required prior to a decision being made.

Ref No 20161020 - Bower Cottage, Sole Street, DA12 3AX

Erection of a single garage and storage outbuilding to the rear of the property.

CPC has no objection to this planning application which is in keeping with the existing Grade II Listed dwelling.  We note that Drawing BCC.16/01A “existing” street elevation is inaccurate (the drawing shows the  “proposed”  street elevation), as can be seen from Manor Road, and shown in the photographs of the steel gates.  The existing oil tank is not indicated in the proposal.

Ref No 20160976 - Ryecross, Round Street, DA13 9BA

Removal of existing railings to the front boundary and reaction of replacement wall mounted railings.

CPC has no objection.

Ref No 20160967 - The Oaks Sallows Shaw, DA13 9BP

Application for minor material amendment to planning permission reference number 20150636 for the conversion and extension of existing garage into a one bedroom annex and construction of a swimming pool; to allow the demolition of the existing garage its rebuilding.

CPC objected to the original proposal 20150636 and has no further comment on this “minor” alteration to demolish and rebuild the existing garage.


Neighbourhood Forum Report

No meeting recently. 

Private grant meeting was held and waiting to hear outcome. 


Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields

The Transport Planner from KCC has been given all information required and has started to put together a plan for what can happen. Consultants have also been instructed to cost this up for us. Various options have been put forward including traffic calming on both sides of roads.

Sweepshole Pond

Currently no issues. 

Meadow Room

No issues to report. 

A quiz night to be held to help raise money for windows that need  repairing.


GBC Matters

GBC Councillor not present.
Cllr Dymond confirmed that the newly revamped Gravesend market opens early December 2016. there will be parades in town to mark the occasion. 

KCC 

KCC Councillor not present
It was reported that Parish Councillors recently met to discuss the Transport Plan, and a response was submitted from the Parish Council. 

Cllr Dyer explained that anyone could reply but the Parish Council used it as an opportunity to comment on Option C. 

KALC

Rural Parish Council Awards were discussed. Parish Councils can submit names of people in villages who are deemed worthy of a community awards. Cllr Dymond said she would like the Parish Council to formally adopt the scheme as it would be an appropriate way to say thank you to people. Deadline is 27th Jan for this year. 
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Correspondence
The clerk said there had been a report of dog welfare concerns. This was actually within Meopham Parish and this was passed on to them. The Parish Council also advised that the police and RSPCA should be contacted. 
The Parish Council has been informed that there have been a number of local thefts targeting farm buildings etc.  The thefts seem to occur on Sunday evenings. It was suggested that perhaps more police presence is required on Sunday evenings. Clerk to check police report online.

M Haig explained that a couple of months ago there were a number of houses broken into within the same period of time. Clerk to ask Steve Gray and PCSO to attend 9th January 2017 meeting.   

The Parish Council has also received notification from GBC that they are planning on stopping the distribution of paper copies of the Planning applications sent to the Parish Councils. It has been suggested that they come out and do training and then they will see for themselves the difficulties encountered in this. It was suggested that an admin charge be added to planning applications to cover the cost of the paper plans. 
Matters Raised by Parish Councillors

Cllr Booth would like to see a change to the table layout and has suggested a U-shaped arrangement. Clerk to action for next meeting.
Cllr K Smith said that the Parish Council was expecting to hear something in the Autumn statement regarding the Lower Thames Crossing and Option C. 
Lower Thames Crossing to be added onto agenda for next meeting. Clerk to action.

Any other Business

There is a Police survey that the Clerk will send round and add to website/Facebook. 
Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr M Haig, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
11/10/16
Zurich Insurance




£916.19

14/10/16
HMRC





£99.60

11/11/16
Hoist & Co Fencing




£49.50

11/11/16
Smooth & Rugged Landscapes                               £45.00

11/11/16
Meadow Room Hire - July



£30.00

11/11/16
Meadow Room Hire – Nov

 

£30.00

11/11/16
Broadband





£200.00

11/11/16
Clerk’s salary (Nov)




£216.80

11/11/16
M Lisney (Nov)




£115.20

11/11/16
Southern Water




£566.42

21/11/16
Clerk’s salary (Dec)




£216.80

21/11/16
M Lisney (Dec)




£144.00

Total






       

£2629.51

As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.35pm.


Chairman............................................................................................................................
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